TOWN COUNCIL MEETING

January 13, 2009
Present:  Town Council members Roger Funkhouser, Barbara Early, Mike Turner, Ruby Clark, Roger Bradley. 
Also Present:  Town Manager Ryan Spitzer, Mayor Sam Blackburn, Town Lawyer Tom Simons, Town Sgt. Damon Propst, Town Secretary Jane Higginbotham. 
Absent:  Town Council member Tracy Shafer.
Guests:  Bruce Patterson, Clerk of Rockbridge County Circuit Court; Roberta Lyle; Armond Falgoust, Glasgow Town Public Works Supervisor; Marissa McClanahan; Sonny Williams; Larry Spangler; Jeff Rankin, Glasgow Town Supervisor Sewer Treatment Plant; Sarah Funkhouser; Roberta Anderson, The News-Gazette; Boyd Walker; Robert Hickman, Glasgow Volunteer Rescue Squad President.
At 6:55 PM, Mayor Sam Blackburn stated the swearing in of new Town Council members would now be held.  Bruce Patterson, Clerk of Rockbridge County Circuit Court, took oaths from newly elected Town Council member Roger Funkhouser, and Mike Turner, reelected Town Council member.  Tracy Shafer, newly elected Town Council member was absent due to illness.  Mr. Patterson stated Mrs. Shafer needed to appear before him before the next Town Council meeting on Tues., Feb. 10, 2009 to be sworn in as a new Glasgow Town Council member.
Meeting called to order by Mayor Blackburn at 7:00 PM.

Public Comment:  
1. Marissa McClanahan – at the December 8, 2009 Town Council meeting, what will have been your accomplishment(s) at the end of this year (2009)?  Ruby Clark stated that VDOT had begun work on the new bridge on Rt. 130; the new library was opened in 2007.  Ms. Clark stated she was sure the Town Council would have goals for 2009.  Roger Bradley stated the Council does not have any goals yet but they hope to.  Mayor Blackburn stated that the goals would depend on this year’s economy and how the money comes in.  He also stated not to forget that the Verizon cell tower went into business in the summer of 2008.
Mrs. McClanahan stated she would like to know by the February 2009 what Council’s goals for 2009 are.

Review of Minutes:

1. Page 2 of December 9, 2008 minutes, second line under “Old Business”, the 

word “to” should be “the”.  After no more corrections, motion made by Ruby Clark and seconded by Mike Turner to approve the minutes.  Motion carried.

Consideration of Bills:

1. Regarding the bill from the Glasgow Volunteer Rescue Squad for the 

2008 Christmas parade, Mayor Blackburn stated he thought the Council had agreed to only pay for the trophies.  Roger Funkhouser stated that the Rescue Squad used to receive $800 from the Town and that there was no stipulation for what the money would be used for.  He continued that over the last three (3) years, the Squad had not submitted anything and that the Squad paid for everything and that that is why this year they turned in everything.  Mayor Blackburn stated he was just going by what was said at the last meeting when this was brought up.  Town Attorney Tom Simons stated he did not think anything was ever decided.  Town Manager Ryan Spitzer stated that was correct, that it was never decided and no vote taken.  Ruby Clark questioned if a motion needed to be made.  Mayor Blackburn stated it needed to be clarified what exactly was going to be done.  Barbara Early stated the current invoice needed to be decided on, and then a set amount, just trophies, etc. needed to be decided on for the future.  Town Manager Spitzer stated the mailing and the trophies were about 65% of the bill.  Barbara Early questioned if the Town had the funds to pay the whole bill.  Town Manager Spitzer stated yes.  Barbara Early made a motion to pay the invoice as submitted by the Glasgow Volunteer Rescue Squad for the 2008 Christmas parade.  Roger Bradley seconded.  Motion carried.
Town Manager Spitzer stated it needed to be decided how the Town would proceed in 2009 and the future regarding helping the Rescue Squad with the Christmas parade.  Motion made by Roger Bradley, seconded by Mike Turner to set an amount that would be donated.  Motion carried.   ???  

2. Question was raised about a bill to repair the playground at the Head Start. 

Town Manager Spitzer stated there had been wind damage and treated redwood and bolts were needed to make repairs.


Motion made by Ruby Clark and seconded by Barbara Early to pay all bills. 


Motion carried.

Committee/Commission Reports:


There were none.

Police Activity Report:

1. Town Sergeant Propst stated that Christmas and the New Year had been 

relatively quiet.  He stated he was involved in a car chase the previous week which turned into a foot pursuit.  There was no property damage, no injuries, and the bad guy was going to jail.  Mike Turner asked how the police car was doing.  Sgt. Propst stated it was doing fine, but he had not really tested it yet. 

2. Roger Funkhouser asked what the grant was received by the Glasgow Police

Department.  Sgt. Propst stated the Town gets it every year.  He said it goes toward overtime and it is $500.  He stated the Town added $63 to it.  Sgt. Propst stated it runs out the end of  and would begin again September through December 2009, and that the Town should be able to get it again.

3. Roger Funkhouser asked Sgt. Propst why he only had eight (8) vehicle stops. 
Sgt. Propst stated that he, Mr. Funkhouser, Mayor Blackburn, and Town Manager Spitzer could meet together to discuss his procedures.

4. Roger Funkhouser asked Sgt. Propst about inoperable vehicles.  Sgt. Propst 

stated there have been heavy winds tearing the covers off.  He stated he has also been giving the owners time to get the problem taken care of.  He stated he is still addressing the problem.

5. Roger Funkhouser asked Sgt. Propst what the crime line meeting is.  Sgt. 

Propst stated it is a monthly meeting at the Rockbridge County Sheriff’s Office where confidential information is shared.
6. Roger Funkhouser asked Sgt. Propst what the out-of-town assist was on his

monthly report.  Sgt. Propst stated the Rockbridge County Sheriff’s Department asked him to respond.  He stated that he had been asked by the County Sheriff’s Department to only respond when they requested it.
7. Boyd Walker asked if the Town got revenue from inoperable vehicles and 
      those with no decals.  Sgt. Propst stated no.  Mr. Walker questioned if the       

      Town received tax money from them and Sgt. Propst stated no.  Mr. Walker 

      asked about the many vehicles in Glasgow with “farm use” tags that haven’t 

      been moved in one (1) year and if we were getting tax dollars from them.  Sgt. 

      Propst stated the state of Virginia is trying to do something about this.  He 

      stated these vehicles do not need inspections, licenses, or insurance.  The only 

                  stipulation is they have to own a farm/farmland close by.  Ruby Clark asked 

                  far they were allowed to drive and Sgt. Propst stated they can get gas, get 

                  supplies for the farm.  He stated that it is hard to monitor.  Ms. Clark asked

                  where you can get a “farm use” tag and was told by several people that one 

                  can be obtained at the Tractor Supply store in Lexington.

8. Mayor Blackburn stated that Sgt. Propst always gets criticized and that no

one ever hears about what he does right.  He stated he had received a thank –  

you letter from Mohawk regarding Sgt. Propst’s help with a burglary that took 

place there in December 2008, and for all the other situations he had helped 

them with.  Mayor Blackburn read the letter and then stated he wanted it put 

in Sgt. Propst’s personnel file.

Old Business:

1. Drought Plan – will meet in February with Central Shenandoah Planning
Commission and present indicators to them.  

A.  The well on McCulloch Street will be one.  Water 75% above is fine.  

B.  Precipitation is the second.  The Palmer Drought Index is updated weekly 

      and monthly by the state and federal government.

C. Rockbridge County is the third.  If the County goes we can go also as we 

are interconnected with them.


      When the State declares an emergency, we automatically go to emergency.  


       Roger Funkhouser asked if this was the first draft.  Town Manager Spitzer 


       stated it was and that after the February meeting, he would bring something 


       back for Council to vote on.  He stated our plan would eventually look like 


       example from Warren County.  We provide the Central Shenandoah Planning 

       Commission with the indicators and they draft the final plan.  Roger

                   Funkhouser asked who would make the decision and Town Manager Spitzer

                   stated it would be himself and Town staff Jeff Rankin and Armond Falgoust.

                   Town Manager Spitzer stated he needed a vote on the three (3) indicators to

                   take to next month’s meeting.  Mr. Funkhouser asked if Mr. Rankin was OK 


       with ????????????   and Town Manager stated yes.  Motion made by Mike 


       Turner and seconded by Ruby Clark to go with the three (3) above stated

                   indicators to be given  to the Central Shenandoah Planning Commission to be 
                   used in Glasgow’s Regional Drought Plan to be prepared by the CSPC.  

                   Motion carried.

2. STP Update – Town Manager Spitzer stated that Dan Cranston had fixed the

pipes at the STP and that sewer was flowing OK.  He stated that Mr. Cranston

was not able to work for the last two (2) weeks due to the rain but that he planned on coming back in one (1) week and discuss whether to put in check valves.  It would be easier to repair and clean with check valves.  He stated that if the amount is ½ of what was quoted the check valves would not be put in.  Public Works Supervisor Armond Falgoust stated that the Town’s workers are not supposed to be in a confined space, that they are supposed to call someone in to do the work.  Ruby Clark questioned if 2 of the 3 valves that went bad were close together.  STP Supervisor Jeff Rankin stated there is a lot of rock and roots wearing them out and causing deterioration.  Ruby Clark asked if putting the checks valves in would be under the $14,000 quoted figure and Town Manager Spitzer stated we didn’t know yet.  Mike Turner asked STP Supervisor Rankin for his opinion regarding the check valves and Mr. Ranking stated it would be best in the long run to put the check valves in for safety.  Town Manager Spitzer stated Mr. Cranston said the valves might not fit because everything in the STP is custom-made so you cannot just order the parts.  However he did say Mr. Cranston said it could be done.  He said Mr. Cranston has several different ideas and the Town will have to decide which way to go.  Barbara Early asked if Mr. Cranston recommended one idea over the other and Mr. Rankin stated no, but we also do not know the price(s) right now.
3. John Deere Backhoe – Town Manager Spitzer stated he received a letter from 

BB&T informing him the John Deere backhoe has now been paid in full.

4. VDOT, Mohawk, and Road Signs – Town Manager Spitzer stated he had 

talked to the head of VDOT’s road signs division regarding putting a larger Mohawk directional sign up.  He said the process is to go through the state permitting process first because the sign would be a nonconforming sign.  Then the Town of Glasgow or Mohawk would have to pay the $50 one-time processing fee.  If the application is accepted, there would be a yearly fee.  Barbara Early asked if there was anywhere else the sign could be located.  Town Manager Spitzer stated he still needed to check with Mohawk to see if they wanted to proceed.  He also stated the new “welcome” sign for Glasgow would have to go through the same process.  Barbara Early asked if VDOT would provide the sign and maintenance.  Town Manager Spitzer stated the Town would pay for the sign.  He said the yearly fee is for using the state’s right-of-way.  He said the “welcome” sign would not be put back up until the new bridge is finished.  The question was asked if the signs that had been stolen had been found.  Town Manager Spitzer stated the one on the mountain had been found but needed to be repaired, and the one coming into Glasgow over the bridge had not been found.
New Business:

1. Glasgow Volunteer Rescue Squad Annual Report – Robert Hickman, 
President of the Rescue Squad gave the annual report.  Mr. Hickman stated there are presently 24 active members answering calls.  Ten (10) of those are advanced life support, ten (10) are basic life support, and there are three (3) drivers.  The rescue squad is in the process of getting a new truck.  There were 599 calls answered in 2008, 303 from Glasgow, and 296 from Natural Bridge.  Saturday’s and Sunday’s were the busiest days, with 245 calls, 72 for motor vehicles.  488 calls had advanced life support provider(s) on call.  The average time to answer a call was 11 minutes.  The average time for a round trip was 90 minutes.  The rescue squad applied for two (2) grants.  They received $80,000 to purchase a new ambulance at $138,000, and received $18,000 from Mohawk.  They received $10,993.25 from fund drive letters.  They spent $152,602 in expenses, had $139,495.67 income, and had a deficit of $12,056.00 due to the purchase of a food trailer used by the auxiliary at events, replacement of air bags, and upgraded defibrillators.  $17,000 was spent on vehicle maintenance and $11,200 was spent on fuel.  They have plans to replace the older ambulance with a new 4-wheel drive and make repairs to the squad building in the next six (6) months.  Mr. Hickman stated the auxiliary and the Glasgow and Natural Bridge fire departments have been a great help to them.  He stated that they were not able to answer all calls due to people working.  He stated that the Rockbridge County Board of Supervisors had a committee for fire and rescue in the county.  He said they are taking a study to address manpower shortages and other issues.  Mr. Hickman told the Council he would like for them to consider having them and the fire department make their annual reports from now on in January of the following year instead of December as has been the practice as it is much easier having the full year’s information together.  Mayor Blackburn stated he saw no problem with that.  Ruby Clark asked if Lexington gets paid a fee when they respond to Glasgow’s calls.  Mr. Hickman stated there should not be a charge to the patient that lives in the County.  He said however, that if that patient has insurance, the insurance company will be billed.  Mike Turner stated he wanted to thank Mr. Hickman and the Glasgow Volunteer Rescue Squad for all they do for the community and they are to be commended.

2. Audit – Town Manager Spitzer stated he had received a phone call from

Mary Arehart, an accountant that works with Robinson, Farmer, and Cox, the company who conducted the audit for Glasgow in 2008.  She wanted to know if the Town would need her services again this year to help the Town get everything in order for this year’s audit.  She gets paid separate from the auditors.  Town Manager Spitzer stated the auditors had suggested to the Town after this year’s audit was complete that everything should be done in QuickBooks.  This way everything could be sent straight to the auditor and an accountant would not be needed.  As of now, the Town Secretary uses QuickBooks, but the Town Manager’s computer has Quicken.  Town Manager Spitzer stated he would contact the auditors to see if they thought Mrs. Arehart would be needed again this year.

3. Annual Drinking Water Report – This will go out to all residents of Glasgow 

in March with the Quarterly Water Statement.  It is a mandate from the State that all residents receive this report annually.  The report should have gone out in December but was not available at that time.

4. County Emergency Notification System – Town Manager Spitzer stated 

Rockbridge County applied for a federal grant for all localities in the county to use.  Residents can sign up to have emergency messages sent to their home/cell/work phone(s), e-mail addresses.  Example of an emergency message would be flooding, hazard material spill, etc.  Have to sign up on computer.  County thinking about sending someone to Glasgow Library to help people sign up.  The Rockbridge County Sheriff Department, Buena Vista Police Department, and the County Emergency can all access the system and send emergency messages out.  Town Manager Spitzer stated he used to work with the company who is doing this so he has been helping Mr. Foresman get this set up.  There will be a dry run in two (2) weeks, then 1-2 months after that.

5. VRWA Annual Meeting – will be held for two (2) days, all day sessions, in March in Roanoke.  Cost is $180 to send STP Supervisor Jeff Rankin.  Town will pay for class and hotel.  Motion made by Ruby Clark and seconded by Roger Funkhouser to send Mr. Rankin to this annual meeting.  Motion carried.  Mr. Rankin will come to next council meeting after the annual meeting and tell what has learned.

Mr. Rankin stated his hot plate stir mixer is broke.  He uses this to stir his samples, etc.  Needs to be replaced at an approximate cost of $385.  Question was asked how it broke and Mr. Rankin stated it had worn out.    Town Manager Spitzer stated he would get several different prices before purchasing and bring it back to the next Town Council meeting.  Ruby Clark asked if this was used every day and Mr. Rankin stated he uses it every Wednesday but it takes a long time to heat up.

6. 2009 Committees/Commissions – Mayor Blackburn handed out list for 

committees and commissions for 2009.  He stated someone needed to be added to the Planning Commission with Roger Funkhouser and Ruby Clark.  He told the Council to come back to the next Town Council meeting with a name.  Roger Funkhouser stated it is supposed to change every year and that he would check with everyone to see if they still wanted to be on it.  Town Attorney Tom Simons also stated he would check on these and update.

Comments:

Roger Bradley – none.

Ruby Clark – on page 4 of council comments, she questioned that when employees go to classes and they do not pass, they do not have to pay.  Town Manager Spitzer stated this is correct, that when the Town sends an employee to class and they don’t pass, they don’t pay because it was part of their job requirement to attend the class.  However, if the employee chooses to go to a class on their own and they don’t pass, they do have to reimburse the Town for cost of the class.

Ruby Clark stated there is a problem in the trailer court on Fitzlee Street with someone collecting tires.  She stated this is a nuisance.  Town Manager Spitzer stated the citizen had been approached about this and told to get rid of the tires, and he will now receive a nuisance letter since the tires are still there.  

Ruby Clark asked if a letter had been sent to Loughhead’s regarding their past due water account for the Pineland Trailer Park and Town Attorney Tom Simons stated a letter had been sent.

Ruby Clark stated there is a street light on Rt. 130 between John Moore’s house and the Carter house that stays on 24 hours a day.  Town Manager Spitzer stated you can buy lights so they stay on 24/7.  

Ruby Clark stated there are chickens and a rooster running around in the trailer park.  Town Manager Spitzer stated he had spoken to Sgt. Propst about this and he would contact the residence.  Mr. Spitzer also stated there is an abandoned trailer with the door kicked in at the trailer park and that owner of the trailer park had also been contacted regarding this.

Ruby Clark asked if the newsletter would be mailed next time.  Town Manager Spitzer stated it is on the Town’s website and copies will be in the library, town hall, and posted in the Post Office.  Roger Funkhouser stated he could also put copies in his store, Grocery Express.

Ruby Clark stated the gates at Kids Corner in the park need to be adjusted, that they will not stay closed.  She also asked when the Christmas decorations would be removed from the park.  Roger Funkhouser stated as soon as he got a warm day he would take them down.

Mike Turner – thanked the Glasgow Rescue Squad for the work they do in the community.

Barbara Early – Ms. Early asked how the collection of delinquent taxes was coming along.  Town Manager Spitzer stated it has slowed down now and he will get with Town Attorney Tom Simon’s secretary and do a second mailing.

Roger Funkhouser – Mr. Funkhouser asked if the resolution for Don Austin had been delivered and Town Attorney Simons stated Mr. Austin had the resolution.  Mr. Funkhouser asked if the resolution for Richard Spangler had been delivered and Town Manager Spitzer stated it was framed but had not been delivered yet.

Mr. Funkhouser asked about the poles Dominion Virginia Power was supposed to look at and repair and Town Manager Spitzer stated they were actually looked at today and they will decide what they are going to do and get back with him.  Barbara Early asked about a dawn to dusk light and if the Town would pay for one.  Town Manager Spitzer stated the Town does not want to start a precedent, but that anyone can request from Dominion Power a light on their property.
Roger Funkhouser stated the Town’s website is out of date, needs a new design, that there is still stuff on there from the past Town Secretary.  He stated this is a good access to others in the community and across the USA.  Town Manager Spitzer stated he has been working on updating the town codes and that he would need multiple hours weekly just to work on the website.  Guest Marissa McClanahan stated the Town needed to decide what their expectation was from the website – to get more citizens, more revenue, or just get information from it.  Town Manager Spitzer stated he would try to add more of his time to keep the website more current and then the Town could go from there to see if someone from outside needed to be hired to take over.  

Roger Funkhouser stated he had met the gentleman who had purchased the old Reynolds Chevron, that Town Manager Spitzer did not have a business card to give to him, and that the Town needed to purchase him business cards.  Sgt. Propst gave Mr. Spitzer a website where business cards can be made free of charge.

Roger Funkhouser stated the Town needed to update their computers, that they have Quickbooks 2004.  He stated a good time to change would be at the end of the fiscal year.  Roger Bradley stated the Town should check with the auditors to see if this needed to be done.
Roger Funkhouser stated Glasgow was on the news on Channel 10 tonight regarding the petition going around because the Employement Office in Buena Vista closed in November and people from Mohawk are having trouble getting help with their unemployment, etc.  Town Manager Simons stated there needed to be a resolution from the Town Council regarding this and he will prepare one for next month’s Town Council meeting.
Mayor Blackburn adjourned the meeting at 8:31 PM.

